








March 19, 2020 

The Honorable William Barr 
Attorney General 
U.S. Department of Justice 
950 Pennsylvania Avenue NW 
Washington, D.C. 20530 

 
Dear Attorney General Barr, 
 
I am pleased to support the City of Wauwatosa Police Department’s (WPD) application for the 
COPS Hiring Program (CFDA 16.710) through the U.S. Department of Justice. The COPS 
Hiring program provides funding to hire and rehire law enforcement officers to increase 
community policing capacities, support crime prevention efforts, and preserve jobs. 
 
The City of Wauwatosa is a municipality just west of the City of Milwaukee, and a part of the 
Milwaukee metropolitan area.  It is home to approximately 48,000 residents. According to local 
officials, crime does not stop at the city borders in Milwaukee County. The Wauwatosa Police 
Department often works in conjunction with other police departments, including the Milwaukee 
Police Department, especially on criminal cases.  
 
With funding, the WPD will participate in the Relentless Pursuit: United States Marshals Task 
Force-Fugitive Apprehension Unit. They will hire one full time Task Force Officer for three 
years during this program, and the grant will cover three years of salary and benefits for the 
officer. The WPD would not otherwise be able to staff or justify taking an officer off of the 
streets of Wauwatosa to assist in a Federal Task Force in support of Operation Relentless Pursuit 
to combat violent crime in the Milwaukee Metropolitan area. Funding will allow more law 
enforcement to combat violent crime as part of a Federal Task Force at no additional cost to the 
taxpayer while keeping a funded officer position on the streets of Wauwatosa.  
 
I strongly support programs that protect and improve the safety of Wisconsin’s communities. For 
this reason, I respectfully request that full and fair consideration be given to the WPD’s 
application. Please keep Elaine Menigo in my office updated on the progress of this application 
and contact her with questions or concerns. She may be reached at 30 West Mifflin Street, Suite 
700, Madison, Wisconsin 53703, by phone, 608-264-5338, or by email, 
projects_grants@baldwin.senate.gov. Thank you for your thoughtful consideration of this 
request. 

Sincerely, 

 
Tammy Baldwin 
United States Senator 

mailto:projects_grants@baldwin.senate.gov


 
June 18, 2021 

 
 
The Honorable Merrick B. Garland 
Attorney General 
US Department of Justice 
950 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 
Washington, DC 20530-0001 
 
RE: O-COPS-2021-97003 - FY 2021 COPS Hiring Program (CHP) application – City of Madison, WI 
 
Dear Attorney General Garland: 
 
I am pleased to support the City of Madison’s application to receive FY 2021 COPS Hiring Program 
(CHP) funds offered through the U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Community Oriented Policing 
Services (COPS).  Funding will support the hiring of eight new officers to build legitimacy and trust 
with residents in the soon-to-be annexed Town of Madison.  
  
The City of Madison is the state’s capital and Wisconsin’s second largest city after Milwaukee, with an 
estimated 2020 population of 260,000 residents, not including the surrounding metro area. In 2022, the 
City of Madison will annex the Town of Madison.  In comparison to the City overall, Town residents 
are younger, more racially diverse, more likely to rent housing and less affluent than City residents. 
 
The Madison Police Department (MPD) has a long history of community policing and has embraced 
new avenues to build trust and achieve greater legitimacy in the community.  Under new leadership, 
MPD seeks to create an exemplary community policing partnership with residents of the newly 
annexed Town.  With CHP funding, MPD will hire additional officers to fill new beats in the annexed 
area which is comprised of 5,000 residents, 2335 housing units and 835 additional parcels.  The City 
will provide the required 25% match, as well as the initial uniform issue, work supplies, vehicles and 
salary support, as needed.  
 
I support projects that aim to strengthen our communities through engagement strategies and build 
trust between local law enforcement and the public they serve.  For this reason, I request full and fair 
consideration be given to the application submitted by the City of Madison.  If you have additional 
questions about my support, please contact my staff by email at projects_grants@baldwin.senate.gov 
or by phone at 414-297-4451.  Thank you for your thoughtful consideration of my request.  
 

Sincerely,   

                      
Tammy Baldwin 
United States Senator 

mailto:projects_grants@baldwin.senate.gov


 
 

July 15, 2021 
 
The Honorable Merrick B. Garland 
Attorney General 
U.S. Department of Justice 
950 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 
Washington, DC 20530-0001 
 
RE: O-COPS-2021-75012 - Community Policing Development (CPD) Microgrants – Madison Police 
Department 
 
Dear Attorney General Garland, 
 
I am pleased to support the Madison Police Department’s (MPD) application to receive Community 
Policing Development (CPD) Microgrant funds offered through the U.S. Department of Justice, Office of 
Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS). Funding will help the MPD implement a services based 
approach to offer resources and specialized treatment for juvenile offenders and their families in the City 
of Madison. 
 
According to the MPD, in the City of Madison there has been a major trend of juvenile crimes involving 
stolen cars, burglaries, strong arm robberies and weapons offenses. Both law enforcement and the larger 
community are concerned that the current methods of catch, arrest, and juvenile corrections have created a 
recidivistic cycle.  
 
If awarded, CPD funds will allow MPD to develop a multi-faceted, tiered approach designed to identify, 
assess and then offer specialized treatment for juvenile offenders and their families. This type of model 
requires intensive intervention and a multi-agency partnership that relies on each agency sharing their 
expertise. As such, MPD will partner with Madison’s RISE, an experienced youth and families services 
provider, to work towards meaningful solutions that not only reduce crime but provide youth in crisis with 
targeted resources and increased opportunities for growth.  
 
I support projects that aim to strengthen our communities through engagement strategies and provider 
partnerships that help build trust between local law enforcement and the public they serve. For this reason, 
I request full and fair consideration be given to the MPD’s application to receive a CPD microgrant. 
Please keep my staff informed on the progress of this application. They can be reached by e-mail at 
projects_grants@baldwin.senate.gov or via phone at 414-297-4451.  Thank you for your thoughtful 
consideration of my request.  
 
 

Sincerely,   

        
Tammy Baldwin 
United States Senator 

 



  
  

July 20, 2021  
The Honorable Merrick B. Garland  
Attorney General  
U.S. Department of Justice  
950 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW  
Washington, DC 20530-0001  
  
RE: O-COPS-2021-75008 - Community Policing Development (CPD) De-Escalation Training Solicitation 
– Madison Police Department  
  
Dear Attorney General Garland,  
  
I am pleased to support the Madison Police Department’s (MPD) application to receive Community  
Policing Development (CPD) funds offered through the U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Community 
Oriented Policing Services (COPS). Funding will help the MPD expand the use of Virtual Reality (VR) 
equipment and technology for de-escalation training, increase the amount of de-escalation training MPD 
officers receive, and improve the overall quality and consistency of MPD’s de-escalation training efforts. 
  
MPD’s current VR system only allows a single Officer to participate in the training scenario at one time. 
However, MPD Standard Operating Procedures require a two Officer response to most calls that anticipate 
contact with a person in crisis, or who would stand a high likelihood of arrest. CPD funds would allow the 
MPD to retrofit their current VR system to accommodate a second Officer as a participant, giving trainers 
opportunities to present situations that test the Officers’ ability to work together to de-escalate.  
 

In addition to expanding the use of VR technology in training exercises, MPD would also utilize CPD 
funds to provide increased instructor-level training, helping to incorporate the principles, techniques, and 
expectations of de-escalation into more of their existing course materials. This will allow MPD to develop 
a more holistic training framework that promotes de-escalation as a philosophy through the Academy, 
field training, and throughout an Officer’s career.  
  
I support projects that aim to prioritize de-escalation principles within law enforcement. For this reason, I 
request full and fair consideration be given to the MPD’s application to receive a CPD De-Escalation 
State, Local, and Tribal Law Enforcement Agency Grant. Please keep my staff informed on the progress 
of this application. They can be reached by e-mail at projects_grants@baldwin.senate.gov or via phone at 
414-297-4451.  Thank you for your thoughtful consideration of my request.   
  

Sincerely,    

         
Tammy Baldwin  
United States Senator  



 
 

 
April 22, 2022  

 
The Honorable Merrick B. Garland   
Attorney General  
U.S. Department of Justice  
950 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW   
Washington, DC 20530-0001  
  
RE: O-COPS-2022-171164 - FY22 Law Enforcement Mental Health and Wellness Act (LEMHWA) National 
Level Training and Technical Assistance – Madison Police Department   
  
Dear Attorney General Garland,  
  
I am pleased to support the Madison Police Department’s (MPD) application to receive LEMHWA program 
funds offered through the U.S. Department of Justice’s Office of Community Oriented Policing Services. 
Funding will allow MPD to expand on a peer support program to encompass overall mental health wellness 
coordination, improving the delivery of and access to mental health and wellness services for law 
enforcement officers. 
  
Currently, key components of MPD’s wellness services are delivered externally via the City of Madison’s 
Employee Assistance Program (EAP), which cannot adequately meet the increasing demand for these critical 
support systems. With awarded funding, MPD will expand and improve upon the services of an existing best 
practice program by hiring an internal Wellness Coordinator, helping to maximize the impact and 
sustainability of mental and emotional health support. While the Wellness Coordinator and their function will 
be embedded in the department, they will not provide therapy. Clinical referrals will be done in coordination 
with providers through the City of Madison’s EAP. 
  
I fully support proposals that aim to improve coordinated access to mental health and wellness services within 
law enforcement. For this reason, I request full and fair consideration be given to the MPD’s application to 
receive LEMHWA funding. Please keep my staff informed on the progress of this application by e-mail at 
projects_grants@baldwin.senate.gov. Thank you for your thoughtful consideration of my request.  
  

Sincerely,  

       
 

Tammy Baldwin  
United States Senator  



 
June 30, 2022  

Karhlton F. Moore, Director   

Bureau of Justice Assistance   

Office of Justice Programs   

810 7th Street NW   

Washington, DC 20531   

  

RE: BJA FY 22 Collaborative Crisis Response and Intervention Training Program – Milwaukee Police 

Department 

 

Dear Director Moore,   

 

I am writing in support of the Milwaukee Police Department’s (MPD) application for BJA FY 22 

Collaborative Crisis Response and Intervention Training Program funding through the Department of 

Justice’s Bureau of Justice Assistance (O-BJA-2022-171099). If awarded, funding will assist MPD to 

provide advanced crisis intervention training (CIT) for targeted sworn members in order to improve the law 

enforcement and public safety response to individuals who have behavioral health conditions, intellectual 

disabilities, developmental disabilities, and/or physical disabilities.  

 

According to MPD, the department has responded to over 39,000 behavioral health calls since 2017. MPD’s 

proposal includes making a comprehensive assessment of CIT needs, identifying training partners and 

stakeholders, and examination and evaluation of training models based on the voluntary tenet of the 

Memphis Model Crisis Intervention Team to develop a training plan appropriate for Milwaukee. Awarded 

funding would then allow MPD to deliver advanced CIT training to equip over 100 members with an 

increased understanding of behavioral health conditions and disabilities, and to develop empathy, help 

navigate and refer individuals to community resources, and improve member de-escalation skills.    

 

I strongly support collaborative efforts to better equip police departments and community partners to respond to 

behavioral health calls, reduce negative interactions with law enforcement, and connect individuals with the 

services they need. For this reason, I respectfully request that full and fair consideration be given to MPD’s 

application. Please keep my office updated on the progress of this application by email at 

projects_grants@baldwin.senate.gov. Thank you for your thoughtful consideration of this request.     

 

Sincerely,   

            
Tammy Baldwin   

United States Senator   

 



 
June 30, 2022 

 

Mr. Robert Chapman, Acting Director 

Office of Community Oriented Policing Strategies  

U.S. Department of Justice  

145 N Street NE  

Washington, DC  20530  

  

RE: FY 2022 COPS Hiring Program – Milwaukee Police Department  

 

Dear Acting Director Chapman,   

 

I am writing in support of the Milwaukee Police Department’s (MPD) application for FY 2022 COPS 

Hiring Program funding through the Department of Justice’s Office of Community Oriented Policing 

Strategies (O-COPS-2022-171229). If awarded, funding will allow MPD to hire and fully fund 50 new 

police officers for 3 years. 

 

According to the Mayor of the City of Milwaukee, Milwaukee currently faces acute fiscal distress 

while also experiencing surging violent gun crime, senseless reckless driving, and large numbers of 

stolen vehicles. The City’s ability to add new police officers above the department’s current 

authorized sworn strength to address these challenges and continue to build legitimacy and trust in 

the community is severely limited due to a structural budget imbalance and declining revenues. 

Awarded funding would provide an opportunity to hire additional police officers to effectuate 

improvements in community relations through the department’s renewed commitment to community 

policing.    

 

Milwaukee Mayor Cavalier Johnson wants MPD officers to be in the community providing effective, 

respectful, and Constitutional community policing. As a result, MPD Chief Norman places a priority 

on community policing as a strategic tool to impact crime, build sustainable neighborhoods, and 

foster positive community relations as he directs the daily operations of the department.  With local 

support in mind, I respectfully request that full and fair consideration be given to MPD’s application 

for FY 2022 COPS Hiring Program funding. Please keep my office updated on the progress of this 

application by email at projects_grants@baldwin.senate.gov. Thank you for your thoughtful 

consideration of this request.     
 

Sincerely,   

               
Tammy Baldwin   

United States Senator   

 



  

  

  
July 28, 2022   

The Honorable Merrick B. Garland    

Attorney General   

U.S. Department of Justice   

950 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW    

Washington, DC 20530-0001   

   

RE: O-COPS-2022-171175 FY22 Microgrants - Community Policing Development Solicitation 

 

Dear Attorney General Garland,   

   

I write today regarding the Madison Police Department’s (MPD) application to receive Community Policing 

Development (CPD) Microgrants Program funds offered through the U.S. Department of Justice’s Office of 

Community Oriented Policing Services. MPD proposes to help increase legitimacy and trust by expanding the 

department’s current community policing capacity through a formal, collaborative partnership with the 

Madison Community Policing Foundation (MCPF), a recognized 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization. Per MPD, 

MCPF is an “Affiliated Organization” of MPD pursuant to Madison General Ordinance 4.29, providing both 

financial and volunteer support to MPD community policing activities throughout the year. 

 

If awarded funding, MPD intends to work with MCPF to replicate and expand the MPD’s successful 2016 

multiracial police advisory group project model to all six MPD police districts. These “Community Policing 

Advisory Boards” (CPAB) will continue the past emphasis on building police community trust and legitimacy 

through building police community relationships. MPD aims to have all six CPABs operational by March 

2023. MPD also proposes to leverage the new formal MCPF partnership to help expand efforts to identify at 

risk and underserved neighborhoods where more focused and targeted community policing strategies might be 

implemented. 

 

I fully support proposals that aim to strengthen our communities through collaborative engagement strategies 

and strategic partnerships that help build trust between local law enforcement and the public they serve. For this 

reason, I request full and fair consideration be given to the MPD’s application to receive CPD Microgrants 

Program funding. Please keep my staff informed on the progress of this application by e-mail at 

projects_grants@baldwin.senate.gov. Thank you for your thoughtful consideration of my request.   

   
Sincerely,   

            
  

Tammy Baldwin   

United States Senator   
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